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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam


Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Dr. Patrick Schmitt, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Interim VP for Learning and Student Success PUY

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Debra Sidor-Tanner, Ann Salak, Kathy Hensley, Becky Piper, Gwendolyn Darks, Barbara Howard, Amanda Haines, Brian Benedetti, Mari Kruger, Patty Nelson, Connie Rogers, Sandi Stevens, Lori Griffin, Deb Ramirez, Irene Brewer, Deborah Bransford, Corban Sonneman, Scott Sweet, Jeff Pisetzner, Cameron Cox, Phyllis Fikar, David Lippman, Mike Stocke, Julie Sandeno, Marie Harris
CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with three members present. 
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the February 9, 2011 regular meeting.


MOTION PASSED

EXECUTIVE SESSION


NOTE: Mr. Gaspard participated in the Executive Session and Board Action by phone

At 1:05 p.m. Ms. Rosenblatt stated that: The Board will now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of probationary faculty in the tenure process. The executive session will conclude in approximately thirty minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will reconvene immediately.

At 1:35 p.m. the executive session was extended for another thirty minutes.

At 2:05 p.m. the executive session was extended for another five minutes.

At 2:10 p.m. Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the executive session has ended. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting was reconvened at 2:15 pm.

BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2011-04 Continuance in Tenure Process

Mr. Meyer read the attached board resolution, Continuance in the Tenure Process. Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve continuance in the tenure process to all faculty listed in the resolution.

MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2011-05 Continuance in Tenure Process- 4th Year

Mr. Tiam read the attached board resolution, Continuance in the Tenure Process-4th Year. Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve continuance of a 4th year in the tenure process to the faculty member listed in the resolution.
Board Action 2011-06 Granting of Tenure

Mr. Meyer read the attached board resolution, Granting of Tenure. Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to grant tenure to the faculty listed in the resolution and that the Board of Trustees of Community College District Number 11 directs the District Chancellor to notify all other third-year probationary candidates that tenure was not granted and their contracts will not be renewed.

MOTION PASSED

President Yochum and Vice President McMeekin introduced faculty members present to the trustees and congratulated them on their achievements.

Ms. Rosenblatt offered her congratulations to the faculty in the tenure process; stating that we have quality faculty throughout the district. Mr. Meyer stated that this is an important day in faculty member’s careers. He thanked faculty members for their quality work and stated that they change the lives of our students every day.  He noted the dramatic improvements to the process, and that reviewing and approving probationary faculty for tenure is the most significant work the board does.  

Dr. Johnson expressed her thanks to the Board for their commitment to our faculty and for setting high standards for granting of tenure.  She knows the strength of our institution is dependent on high quality teaching and learning that supports our students’ growth and development. 

Dr. Johnson expressed her congratulations to each faculty member stating that Pierce College is fortunate to have such quality faculty. Faculty members receiving tenure are an extraordinary group and that our faculty is at the core of the college’s mission.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Adriel Spiker) 
Ms. Spiker reported that Student Programs has purchased fifty tickets to the upcoming “Desmond Tutu” event. Students will have the opportunity to come hear the Nobel Peace Prize Laureate and the “world’s ambassador for peace” inspirational message in his last U.S. public appearance.

Ms. Spiker stated there have been many events happening at the Fort Steilacoom campus including a celebration of Mardi gras and a blood drive where fifty-five people participated.
ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)
Ms. Adler reported that with the end of the quarter only about two weeks away, Student Programs is busy planning for spring quarter. Currently, the team is busy planning individual coordinator events and focusing on the different themed weeks that they will host during spring quarter such as Civics Week, Environmental Week, and Student Appreciation Week. Student Programs has been re-evaluating the core functions of Welcome Days, which are hosted the first two days of the quarter. The re-evaluation was driven by Student Government members to ensure that they are appropriately serving students and are focused on academic success. Planning for Welcome Days is underway and they are excited to welcome new students as well as Dr. Johnson expressed her congratulations to each faculty member stating that Pierce College is fortunate to have such quality faculty. Faculty members receiving tenure are an extraordinary group and that our faculty is at the core of the college’s mission. current students for a fantastic spring quarter

Ms. Adler stated that Civics Week is a week during spring quarter where all programming is focused on civic engagement and ways for students to become involved with different political and governmental groups. Student Government is excited to announce that they have already booked Secretary of State Sam Reed for a campus visit with students, and are working to bring other local legislators to campus as well.
PCFT President (Reported by Leon Khalsa)
Mr. Khalsa stated that PCFT would host their annual staff appreciation breakfast in March at each of the campuses and the military sites. This event is an important expression of the high regard and appreciation faculty feel towards the classified, exempt, and administrative staff. Faculty acknowledges their hard work of supporting students which makes it possible for faculty to concentrate on teaching in the classroom.

Mr. Khalsa stated that today we celebrate the hard work and successful accomplishments of our newly tenured colleagues. PCFT congratulates them on their accomplishments and looks forward to many years of collegiality and service to the college and its students. PCFT expresses their thanks to the Board for their actions in granting tenure to these outstanding faculty members.
Mr. Khalsa stated that as the college celebrates the tenure promotions he also wants the Board to know the powerful impact of not filling the many vacant full-time teaching positions throughout the district. At a time of overflowing enrollments, a declining number of full-time faculty is asked to shoulder an ever increasing workload. The shrinking number of full-time faculty also has a tremendous negative impact on students. Many of the students arrive here with no specific idea of their major or career direction. Through sustained contact and support from full-time faculty mentors quarter after quarter many students develop greater clarity of their next steps. It is virtually impossible for a rotating roster of part- time faculty to provide that level of support and continuity. It is impossible to lose the number of full- time positions that have remained unfilled over the last few years and provide the same superior service to our students. PCFT is keenly aware that the budget from Olympia is impossible, in the face of these conflicting impossibilities PCFT asks the Board to focus not only on the terrible budget numbers, but also on the terrible consequences to the mission, access, and the students. The faculty strongly urges you to fight to hold the line at allowing a further loss of full-time faculty positions.
In closing Mr. Khalsa highlighted some of the key themes of Distinguish Faculty member, Dr. John Lucas’s speech at the recent Distinguished Faculty dinner. The title of the speech was: “Janis Joplin, Scientific Forestry and the Pantheon of Geeks: Views on the Role of Academic Freedom at Pierce College”. He stated that we live in a time of macro-social forces strongly pushing higher education towards bureaucratic standardization, and greater efficiency. He urged us to be cautious and skeptical about giving in to the pressures to limit academic freedom and to replace it with an imposed metric, devised by an outside panel of “experts” who do not know our college or its students. He emphasized the benefits of faculty being in charge of our own curriculum development and assessment process and being accountable to our colleagues through assessment roundtables and departmental discussions on how we can improve instruction.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns facing classified staff. There will also be a general membership meeting held on each campus during the month of March. 
Mr. Torell reported that he attended the Pierce County Coordinating Committee Meeting held at Bates Technical College, as the union representative for Classified Staff.  He found the information discussed in this meeting very informative and appreciated being brought up to date with current events and progress of the committee.  

Mr. Torell stated that job representatives and the administrative team are planning to meet so they can discuss and seek resolution of the issues and concerns raised in the Classified Staff Survey.  

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that the district had an opportunity to celebrate Dr. John Lucas as this year’s Distinguished Faculty member at a recent dinner in his honor.  A key message of John’s is to recognize the “messiness” that occurs in higher education.  That academic freedom requires us to embrace the diversity of our students and our different approaches to teaching and learning while stressing the importance of faculty responsibility to meet their professional standards and to deliver on student learning outcomes.

Dr. Johnson was pleased to announce that the district received a letter from the Commission on Colleges and Universities reconfirming our accreditation.   Thanks to everyone who made this happen.  It goes without saying that this work is not a one-time occurrence, but rather an on-going process of assessment and closing the loop. Now with the new mission and vision statements approved, we plan to do a kick off of our reorganization process at the end of March. 

Dr. Johnson reported that she and the presidents recently attended WACTC.  During their time in Olympia they made visits to all of our legislators who were available to meet with them.   We continue to be respected as a system; however, the on-going deterioration of the budget situation puts our funding in further jeopardy because as we all know, despite our tremendous value to our communities and state we are part of the discretionary funding of the state budget.  

With the passage and signing of the supplemental budget the district will be required to use $528,317 of its local funding to support the State Need Grant.  We still do not know the specifics of how this will happen, but we will not have the earlier flexibility we hoped for.  There may need to be Board action next month once we know the specifics. The supplemental budget is one indication that the college will be very vulnerable to deeper cuts than the governor’s proposed budget levels.  As a system we have been asked to response to three scenarios for possible cuts in 2011-13: 

· Governor’s level of 9% and 13%

· A mid-range cut of 11% and 16%

· An a high end of 13% and 18%

You can imagine the impact on the colleges and students at these cut ranges.  State-wide we are estimating a reduction of approximately 28,000 to 36,000 fewer enrollments the equivalent of between 2.5 and 4 colleges.  Many jobs are projected to be lost, programs closed and many class sections eliminated.  Along with the cuts, tuition increases will most likely be greater than 10% a year.

Regarding policy bills, we continue to get questions from legislators regarding our efficiency work at the regional and state levels.  The county wide coordinating committee, which Mr. Meyer chairs recently met and continues its work on looking at efficiencies throughout the county. 

Although the governor’s proposed department of education has not received much traction, it has spawned a number of other proposed structures.   The good news is that other policy bills have removed our system from the department of education and has kept our SBCTC intact.  There are still a number of ways efficiencies and structures could be addressed without a specific policy bill through proviso action to implement the final budget.  The college system will need to be diligent in staying connected with legislators. 

Legislation is moving forward on an innovation fund that will give the system the ability to bond a portion of the operating fee to support the “Enterprise Resource Planning software (ERP).  In fact today, it could get voted on the House.  If successful, it would then need support in the Senate. Unfortunately, the faculty increment bill did not pass in the Senate, but it still alive in the House.  The Bill that supports “Students on trustee boards” is still alive.  If approved, it would give boards’ discretionary authority to add a student to the Board of Trustees.  The actual appointment would be by the governor.

A bill that gives the system some heartburn is HB 1792, which could give WSU authority over the university center on Everett Community College campus.  Everett currently has seven universities on campus providing bachelorette degrees.  WSU has been invited to participate; however, they want a bigger role in the center.  In fact there are many who believe this is the beginning of another “branch campus” and will cost millions of dollars in the future.  Pierce College also care about this because it could set a precedent that a university could do a “take over” of a center almost at will.  Many CTCs have agreements like ours with Central Washington University at Fort Steilacoom that could be in jeopardy in the future.

Dr. Johnson stated that at WACTC the presidents are exploring the “bold ideas” they will need to put forward to the SBCTC and our local boards that will help them shape public policy regarding higher education.  We need to continue to keep our legislators informed of the important role we play in supporting our economy, increasing opportunities for our students to be self-supporting, to be involved community members and to keep us globally competitive.  Legislators have told us they are not hearing from constituents of higher education.  If you have an opinion about higher education policy and funding you need to let your legislators know on a weekly basis.  Be sure your contacts are on your own time, without the support of state resources.

Dr. Johnson acknowledged that despite all of this; at the campuses, good things continue to happen in the classroom, in our support services, and facilities improvement.  

2011-2012 Budget Development Process
Ms. Wiszmann reported that the internal 2011-2012 operating budget development process is underway, several budget kick-off meetings where held at each of the campuses, where budget managers were presented the process and instructions. Work groups will now have five weeks to prepare their proposals, then there will be budget presentations, following the presentations the budget team will have five weeks for deliberations, then the Cabinet, in their oversight role, will have several opportunities to review the proposed budget, with the Board taking action at their June Board meeting.
Ms. Wiszmann stated that it has been recognized that larger planning groups that serve a common or similar purpose can have richer discussions about how work can be changed, reassigned, or eliminated. Each budget within the operating budget will be assigned a planning group based on the program code.
Those groups include the following:

· Instruction and Libraries

· Student Services

· Institutional Support Services

· Facilities and Security

· Indirect- which is fund generating programs
Budget groups will be asked to respond to a single scenario this year, a 10% reduction. It is difficult to come up with a set of instructions due to the unpredictability of the legislature’s budget; however we believe the 10% scenario will be large enough to allow the budget team to weigh the impacts and select some, but not all, of the reduction ideas presented. 

In closing, Ms. Wiszmann stated that an in depth review is being conducted on fee accounts. The review will include looking at accounts with a balance of $5000 or more, are we charging enough of a fee to cover costs, etc.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer stated that the Pierce County Coordinating Committee, of which he is chairman, continues to work through efficiency ideas throughout the county. Work groups are looking at ways to better serve students such as one admission form, common testing, and a single financial aid process, they are also looking at cost-saving joint advertising and marketing plans. He is proud to say that Pierce College is taking a leadership role in this difficult process.

Mr. Meyer reported that the coordinating committee has had tough discussions regarding the consolidation of colleges. The committee has engage in a facilitated session looking at four different scenarios and will have several more conversations regarding looking at different ways to do our work and still provide quality services and instruction to our students.  

Mr. Meyer stated that as a county we have a golden opportunity to influence policy, and if we don’t participate in this work, decisions will be made by legislature without us.
Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        April 13, 2011—McChord Air Force Base
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:20 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Jaqueline Rosenblatt, Vice Chair
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